Richmond Southeast Shoreline Area Community Advisory Group

DRAFT v.3 Minutes of the Meeting, September 14, 2006
Note: Executive Committee Members Dr. Jean Rabovsky and Tarnel Abbott were available for informal dialogue with the public starting at 5:30 p.m., other CAG members came early also as did a few members of the public-
Present:  Rick Alcarez, Dr. Wendel Brunner, Ethel Dotson, Whitney Dotson, Steve Duran, David Kim, Stephen Linsley, Gayle McLaughlin, Pablo Munoz, Sherry Padgett, Dr. Jean Rabovsky, Joe Robinson, Dan Schwab, JoAnn Tillman, Tarnel Abbott
Meeting called to order at 6:30 p.m. By Dr. Jean Rabovsky, acting chair until Whitney Dotson’s arrival, announced that Whitney was expected about 7:00 p.m. due to prior commitment.
Note:  lacking a quorum (12 members at this time) at start of meeting, approval of minutes was deferred-
· Agenda Review:  to New/Old business added signs and formal request for scribe
· Toxics Committee Update by Chair, Dr. Jean Rabovsky:
Toxics Committee Summary

Presented to the Community Advisory Group

14 September 2006

Richmond, CA

________________________________________________________________________
[CAG] Mission Statement

Our purpose is to ensure that the interests of the entire community are included in plans for the proper and comprehensive cleanup and ongoing monitoring of polluted sites in the Richmond southeast shoreline area. The CAG’s job is to involve all stakeholders in a public, inclusive process leading to an appropriate clean up of polluted sites in this area.

Packet

[To minimize duplication of mailed documents, the information packet will provide the paper copies of final documents to be distributed to CAG members who do not have e-mail.]

· Final minutes – 07/20/06

· Comments on draft Implementation Report for Remediation of Habitat Enhancement Area, Campus Bay, Richmond California
Next meeting

21 September 2006, at 7:00 p.m. at  Seaport Community Church.  

Draft Implementation Report

A discussion on a draft Implementation Report for Remediation of Habitat Enhancement Area, Campus Bay, Richmond California (the Report) appeared in the Toxics Committee Summary (the Summary) for August, which was e-/s-mailed to all CAG members the day after the last CAG meeting. (There was no time during the meeting to present the Summary and a month's delay did not seem appropriate.)  One Toxics Committee (ToxCom) member received the Report on 21 July with a request for review by the ToxCom by 01 September.  As indicated in the Summary, we believed the deadline to be unrealistic and requested an extension, which was granted.  The review has been completed, mailed to the DTSC, and e-/s-mailed to all CAG members.  Briefly, we believe there was not new information in the Report, but there was a lack of attention to larger issues, which need resolution in order for the CAG to abide by the mission statement.  Some of these issues were raised in our comments on the Current Conditions Report.  The issues include: groundwater monitoring, including proprietary pesticides, an objective determination of the source of the red color that is assumed but not proven to be cinders, transparency of risk assessment approaches, herbicide use and warning signs and protective fencing.  In our letter to DTSC we requested a written response.

It was the intent of the ToxCom to include participation by non-ToxCom CAG members, and the difficulties that precluded such concurrent participation was discussed in the August Summary.  Subsequently, a note was e-/s-mailed on 31 August to all CAG members and this discussion was repeated.  Non-CAG members who wanted to participate in the review were asked to contact me with suggestions about a way to resolve the problem.  Although I (and other ToxCom members) have not received any such communication, we still invite interested non-ToxCom members to participate.  Whitney Dotson received a paper copy in early September and I can lend my CD set.  The ToxCom would like to find a way to prevent the current difficulty from recurring.

Letter of Agreement / Jerry Orlando

During the August CAG meeting we heard from Jerry Orlando, who provides assistance to communities working on toxic site issues.  Jerry Orlando first approached the ToxCom and then came to the CAG meeting.  The ToxCom is interested in utilizing Jerry Orlando's expertise and communicated our interest to him.  We learned that his employer, Oregon State University, requires a document, in the form of a letter of agreement (LOU).  Since such a relationship is an issue for the whole CAG, our first thought was to bring it to the whole CAG.  However, because there are always problems with a quorum, without which a decision cannot be made, we decided to take a two-prong approach.  To be able to move the process forward, we prepared an LOU between the ToxCom and Jerry Orlando, with the understanding that when the CAG has a quorum and agrees to establish a relationship with him, a side agreement will be prepared by the CAG and delivered.  The LOU, signed by the ToxCom was sent last Friday to Jerry Orlando  for his signature.  [Addendum.  As of the CAG meeting time, Jerry Orlando had not received the letter.]

Downwind Business Draft Data

CDs on data collected at the downwind business/Harborfront area were presented to the CAG by DTSC at the August CAG meeting (the contractor is Weiss Associates).  The contents include maps, tables, air monitoring data from Marsh Cleanup and data from March-May 06 sampling.  The CD, however, does not constitute a report.  A couple of ToxCom members read through the draft data and presented some thoughts at the ToxCom meeting that was held the following week.  Briefly there are groundwater plumes of trichloroethylene (TCE) and 1,2-dichloroethane (TCA).  The screening level criterion for water appears to be the maximum containment level (MCL), which as discussed in Comments on the Current Conditions Report is a regulatory number that may or may not be health based.  The MCL process is initiated with a review of health based data and continues with non-health-based considerations (e.g., feasibility, cost).  The soil, at various depths, contains arsenic (As) at levels that exceed CA Human Health Soil Levels (CHHSLs), and residential and industrial preliminary remediation goals (PRGs).  Two radioactive chemicals (radium (Ra-226) and uranium (U-238)) were detected in the surface soil at levels that exceed residential PRGs.  The radiologic data were apparently discounted, and the ToxCom questions the basis for this conclusion.  The background levels, used for comparison, were taken from Booker T. Anderson Park (other side of Carlson Ave.), which ToxCom members familiar with the area believe is also downwind.  Hence this area would not serve as a valid control.  Another issue is the presence of very high measurement errors.  High errors are a common occurrence with environmental data.  The concern is the use of such errors to arrive at a one-way conclusion.  In particular, the U-238 data were discounted and reported as 0.00 pCi/g by the laboratory because of counting uncertainty.  Counting uncertainty would lead to uncertainty in the data and inconclusive evidence.  The measurement uncertainty, however, does not prove the absence (or presence) of the analyte; it says the data are not very informative.

EnviroStore (DTSC)

Discussion has been occurring with DTSC (and copies to the CAG) about RSSA-relevant documents on the DTSC site.  A major problem has been difficulty in accessing the relevant section in EnviroStor and the inconsistent correspondence between documents on the EnviroStor and Cleanup internal sites.  The ToxCom will continue to discuss its role in accessing information that is relevant to the Committee's activities.  [Addendum.  These discussions are taking place and improvements are being made.  The ToxCom thanks the DTSC for its willingness to consider suggestions.]

ToxCom and CAG responsibilities

In the August Toxics Committee Summary, which was e-/s-mailed to all CAG members, there was a discussion on ToxCom and CAG responsibilities.  One suggestion was the preparation of a ToxCom mission statement.  We discussed this approach at our last meeting and decided such an approach was not appropriate.  A major reason was the concern that such a statement requires such long time for development and a great effort that it will prevent us from continuing to carry out our work that is related to understanding the implications of the toxic substances associated with the RSSA site.  We decided, therefore, to try to articulate our responsibilities and how they are different from CAG responsibilities.  Below is a summary of our accomplishments and a description of which ones relate to the ToxCom and which ones relate to CAG operations.  We then discuss which activities we will undertake and which ones we believe are for the CAG to undertake.

The ToxCom believes it has accomplished much since its formation.  We have responded to two reports (Current Conditions Report, Implementation Habitat Enhancement Area), met with Cherokee representatives (CAG members were notified and invited) and provided a summary of the discussion, initiated and followed-up with letters on the necessity for warning signs and protective fences, and are currently reviewing data on the downwind business area (see above).  Other accomplishments that come under the umbrella of the whole CAG include a letter on process that was delegated to the ToxCom because of a lack of quorum at a CAG meeting, a letter in support of AB2092 (Hancock, vapor intrusion) and the letter to DTSC about Making Waves. These letters went out under the signature of the CAG chairperson.  ToxCom members have been active in working with DTSC to find a way to obtain necessary support for CAG work, including funds for a post-office box (ToxCom members now use their own return mailing addresses).  There are no non-ToxCom CAG members helping with this endeavor.  We asked for help on designing a CAG letterhead that could be expanded to include one for the ToxCom.  None has been forthcoming and we are working on our own.  Activities that have been delayed due to heavy workload include information gathering on the toxicities of chemicals associated with the site, e.g., PCBs, the herbicide found in Aquamaster, tetrachloroethylene (PCE), arsenic (As).

· To overcome the difficulty of attending to ToxCom issues, we decided to distinguish between ToxCom and CAG responsibilities.  The ToxCom will continue to review data on the site and seek out experts to help us understand the meaning and implications of such information.  We will review documents provided by DTSC and invite non-ToxCom CAG members to join us in this activity.  We will try to summarize and make available information on the toxic substances associated with the site.  The ToxCom will not be responsible for writing letters we do not initiate, (i.e., in response to specific toxicity issues) and that require a CAG chairperson signature.  We are not the letter writing arm of the CAG.  It is up to the CAG to contribute to such activity and ensure a quorum is available by which to make decisions.  (This topic is a part of another item on tonight's agenda and I want other members to guide this discussion.)  We will not, as a committee, undertake efforts that pertain to the operations of the CAG.  While ToxCom members may be part of such endeavors, we expect non-ToxCom CAG members also to be active participants.  And last but not least, we always welcome new members who are willing to contribute to the ToxCom.

· CAG Discussion
Tarnel Abbott:  Point of clarification, Letter of Understanding—no copy here tonight.

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: Correct, awaiting signed copy from Jerry Orlando

Dan Schwab: Would like copy of distinction between CAG and ToxCom duties.

Sherry Padgett: [Points out on maps  location of Booker T. Anderson Park and Stege School] Samples at downwind businesses were  compared to Booker T. Anderson Park…uranium & radium  in background samples, likely dust from site may have blown all through these areas.

Pablo Munoz:  What was the purpose of background samples?
Jerry Orlando:?
Sherry Padgett: Surface

Rick Alcarez: How old are the samples?

Sherry Padgett: Samples were taken in March 2006
Audience Member: Who decided where to take background samples?

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: There will be a time for public comment soon.

· Approval of Minutes: 
July 2006 minutes approved. August 2006 minutes approved as amended by Joe Robinson. [Joe to send changes on page 2 to Tarnel via email]

· Status Report for Site Activities
Dr. Jean Rabovsky: We felt that one way to move meeting forward would be to see if we could get the status report before meeting—the report was received d electronically.

Pablo Munoz: Good idea, but puts community members at disadvantage because they haven’t seen it yet; recommend Barbara Cook summarize her report.

SEE   Barbara Cook’ report DTSC Status Report Update, September 14, 2006 

Barbara Cook: [highlighted report issues. Handed out photocopies of new East Bay Regional Park District signs (which say “Resource Protection Area KEEP OUT]- 
Expects signs/restrictions in one or two weeks for Marina Bay [Meeker Slough area?]

Steve Duran:  Will follow up on that and also with UC about signs and fencing. 
Barbara Cook:  No results yet on the magnetometer search on the Zeneca site. Issued Orders today for U.C. Richmond Field Station and Zeneca- [Will be posted on web site Monday]
Ethel Dotson: Pile of dirt at Westshores is not there.

Barbara Cook: Stockpile has not been removed.

Steve Duran: Will follow up.

Barbara Cook: We have not been notified of removal.

Gayle McLaughlin: Steve [Duran], please email CAG members & Barbara Cook about [Marina Bay] fencing and the stock pile.

Sherry Padgett: An Order was issued today? 

Barbara Cook: Zeneca and UC were issued separate orders today not in the report because went out late in day
Sherry Padgett [?]:  Harbor Front?

Barbara Cook:  I want Weiss  to come here to answer questions. Why Anderson Park was chosen for background samples is because the soil is similar and was the only place where permitted to take samples.
Sherry Padgett: Plume-chlorinated solvents-
Barbara Cook: [?]
Sherry Padgett [?]  The Order for UC site, will that start the characterization
Barbara Cook: Yes.

Sherry Padgett: What is in the Zeneca order?

Barbara Cook: Risk assessment, [she named several other things]
Sherry Padgett: Issues about naming conventions: habitat 1, 2; East Stege; Freshwater Lagoons…
Barbara Cook: Need universal map.

Sherry Padgett: Deed on file with Contra Costa County assessor’s office is labeled differently-
Dan Schwab: Could you produce a map- clearly labeled? Also can you create a sheet of acronyms and definitions?

Barbara Cook: Yes.

David Kim: [UC] Field Station—where is location of well?

Barbara Cook and Lynn Nakashima: Inside fence, on UC side, along the Zeneca border, near access road.

David Kim: Does the Order include new water wells?

Barbara Cook: Yes. Groundwater monitoring wells, upland and marsh-
David Kim: Proximity - if dangerous toxic vapors released via well?

Barbara Cook: When first open up wells they are monitored-
Sherry Padgett: Is the well capped and contained?

Barbara Cook: Yes.

Tarnel Abbott: What is the temporary cap made out of? What is KUMA?
Barbara Cook: Paper-Mache and glue, ¼ -inch thick.

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: To clarify our role—we receive documents, are asked to comment, then what? What is our role, why are we reviewing—does anyone read what we submit, respond, answer specific questions?

Barbara Cook: Yes. It is folded into the document.  I won’t ask people to rewrite—but [the comments from the CAG] are like an extra pair of eyes that helps us catch things. I have currently 25-40 feet of documents.

Sherry Padgett: Cap—temporary, Paper-Mache…concrete, dome shaped to keep the water off. 350,000 cubic yards toxic brew – water would then flow out into the bay—given weeds and cracks…is it serving its purpose?
Barbara Cook:  Prevents wind-blown dust. The cracks are small which means a small amount of water is getting in. CalTrans is responsible for the access trail—permit requirement from BCDC.

JoAnn Tillman: Ask CAG, for future reference, terminology be available. In this report there are 11 definitions that I don’t understand—[Need to] serve the community.

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: Dan Schwab asked that be done
Diane Fowler: Definitions are in your binder.

JoAnn Tillman: Bring copies for public.

Ethel Dotson: DTSC, you are supposed to be breaking everything down into layman’s terms so we can understand.

Gayle McLaughlin: Terms misleading—freshwater lagoons original use was evaporation ponds.
Barbara Cook: Can do as part of definitions/map. Problem is that the Orders refer to things differently.

JoAnn Tillman: I did not get the information [binder] from the training— received no proper notification. 
· Public Comment
Joan Lichterman: Terminology—use the terms as used in the Orders, followed by lay term.

Claudette Begin: Underscore understandability of documents…explain each term, as it comes. I anticipate not going to be able to understand the UC Order. UC officials have refused to do any testing until Order received in spite of our having asked. “Freshwater lagoon” sounds like swimming pool. When will the Orders be public?

Barbara Cook: Hope to post orders on the ENVIROSTOR website Monday.

Paul Kilkenny: Went on site tour today. Attended initial presentation in 2004 by developer. Following CAG-See Complexity—amount of paperwork, who owns what, pressures from developer and project proponents. Bringing up the issue of the terminology is important. As community member have a vested interest…want to be supportive as I can be.
Esther German: August 10, 2006 minutes—I am the owner of Pacific Hard Chrome since 1973. Decided to close shop one year ago. Possibly by next week, should be all cleaned up. Will help answer questions regarding clean-up.

Sherry Padgett: Asked because black tank appeared, we expected notification of what appeared to be a clean-up. Assumed DTSC, but  it was not, it  was Contra Costa County.

Ester German: In black tank—rinse water and simple green.  If questions call (510) 346-9500. Michael Harrison, EnviroAssets, Inc., in charge of clean-up—done with permits. Work though Richmond Fire Department.

· Presentation by Randy Sawyer: Director, Contra Costa Health Services Hazardous Materials Program [See handout]
Contact information: Telephone: (925) 646-2286

Fax: (925) 646-2073 

email: cchazmat@hsd.co.contracosta.ca.us
web page:  www.cchealth.org
· CAG Discussion:
Ethel Dotson: Explain about the oleum
Randy Sawyer: [Explained what happened during the toxic release at General Chemical]
Ethel Dotson:  Pacific Hard Chrome. Were they in same location manufacturing that before 1973? 
Esther German:  Owner of Pacific Hard Chrome – Moved into new building in 1982.

Sherry Padgett: A couple of years ago Dr. Brunner came to where I work at  Kray Cabling along with other agencies, The Water Board, DTSC, etc., asking questions about who to call—had to learn which agency to call depending on what kind of truck was leaving the site…surprised that after all this involvement—surprised that no information given to community about a clean up [at Pacific Hard Chrome]—similar to what water board does.
Randy Sawyer: We work closely with Water Board which has oversight state-wide. Sherry Padgett: Confusing.

Dr. Wendel Brunner: Apologize on behalf of Contra Costa County Health Services. Lots of underground tanks, occasionally a small clean up. Oversight that it wasn’t communicated—any serious problem will alert.

Sherry Padgett: What role do you play now with regards to drinking water wells?
Randy Sawyer: The wells are not active drinking water wells.

Dr. Wendel Brunner:  [checked with?]Director of Environmental Health, Qunlin-we had at one time, but do not now have updated records of drinking water wells- need to map it.
Sherry Padgett:   Pretty important to notify well owners or tenants, re-emphasize that wells not for drinking.

Dr. Wendel Brunner: Have warned in the past. Do not drink from groundwater wells in West Contra Costa County.

Dan Schwab: Thanks—are there any other nearby clean-ups? Sounds like clean up was a good job.

David Kim: Dr. Brunner, [what about] private residents with drilled wells?

Dr. Wendel Brunner: Has to be permitted to make sure underground aquifer doesn’t get contaminated—can drink, but shouldn’t.

Tarnel Abbott: [to Randy Sawyer] In the event of an earthquake, if the cap should fail, your team would be the responders? Notification to community?
Randy Sawyer: If cap failed—notification or warning would be implemented.
Dr. Wendel Brunner: Let me address this fear: In an earthquake powerful enough to cause dust, the cap will be the least of our problems—more worried about Chevron [etc.].

Tarnel Abbott: Immediate problems
Dr. Wendel Brunner: Yes immediate problems would be the first concern.

Joann Tillman: Amazing your entity [?]. At what point in time would you contact DTSC?

Randy Sawyer: If concerned, we do work with them. Hazardous waste, respect DTSC.

JoAnn Tillman: Are you in contact w/CAG?

Randy Sawyer: Can make sure that’s done.
Dr. Wendel Brunner:  County Health Department is drafting an Environmental Justice Policy, seeks CAG input, well send to CAG members for input.

David Kim: If we see problem with cap, can we call you?

Randy Sawyer: Yes.

· Committee Updates
· Nominations Committee:
Gayle McLaughlin: Nominations committee announced CAG openings on yellow   postcard sent out by DTSC.  There are currently four openings, we have five applicants. One more month to announce on yellow postcard.
Ethel Dotson: Add Seaport residents.

[a list of the original CAG members and the constituents/neighborhoods they represented was distributed -CAG Discussion ensued]
Pablo Munoz: Representatives from other groups needed [per by-laws?].

Ethel Dotson: It was my petition [which caused formation of CAG].

Gayle McLaughlin: For now, need to proceed with the yellow card worded as we had agreed—need closure to application process.

Sherry Padgett: Seaport residents do have representation on the CAG.

Diane Fowler:  Add to yellow postcard: “former Seaport residents encouraged to apply”.

Whitney Dotson: Pauline Reed has resigned because of time conflicts. 
· Training Committee
 Dan Schwab:  That’s me, [no report] any other volunteers? [Sherry Padgett and Pablo Munoz volunteered] 

· History Committee: JoAnn Tillman and Ethel Dotson [no report].

· New /old Business

Joe Robinson: I am forming a new committee, Process Committee - Interested in CEQA and processes which involve the public. Broadening our understanding of CEQA process.

Tarnel Abbott: This is an official request of the DTSC:  Need someone who can take official minutes.

Sherry Padgett: Clarification [?]

Dianne Fowler: Can request official court reporter of the responsible parties.

Sherry Padgett: Signs—Barbara Cook gave us photo copies [of EBMUD signs] – we wanted something similar to what is posted [in the upland area] “caution- hazardous substances…
Tarnel Abbott: It’s an easy fence to hop.

Pablo Munoz: Around Meeker Slough, garbage collects—people go in to collect cans; signs are inadequate to warn people of hazards.

Barbara Cook: Marsh has been remediated. DTSC will not change position.

Sherry Padgett: PCB and mercury hotspots have not been remediated.
Whitney Dotson: Barbara Cook: do you want to address that?

Barbara Cook: UC signs [forthcoming].

· Public Comment

Sheila Dickey: Whitney Dotson, Executive Committee Meeting notes refer to informal dialogue, 5:30 – 6:30 p.m. How does the public find out?

Whitney Dotson: In coming month will be announced on next postcard.

Dr. Jean Rabovsky: Dianne, what is the deadline for the yellow postcard which Nancy [Cook prepares]?
Dianne Fowler: One week.

Barbara Cook: Executive Committee notes, agenda preparation, how will that happen?
Dianne Fowler: Whitney, can meet with Nancy Cook earlier to prepare agenda.
Dr. Jean Rabovsky:  CAG members should call Whitney [Dotson] with agenda items.
JoAnn Tillman: Possible I can get stack of yellow postcards to distribute? In the UC Alumni Magazine—advertisement for Marina Bay -No disclosure. My Aunt’s cancer is getting worse. This is a life-changing event, as 11 members of my family have died.

Sherry Padgett: [to Steve Duran] need to do something about heating the room. 
Steve Duran: Will see what can be done.

Meeting adjourned approximately 9:05 p.m.
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